
Kleila v. Kleila, 50 N.Y.2d 277, 428 N.Y.S.2d 895 (1980): 
 

[1-3] It is true, of course, that Family Court is a court 
of limited jurisdiction which lacks the power to modify the 
terms of a separation agreement, as opposed to the terms of a 
divorce decree, and that this power cannot be conferred upon the 
court by agreement of the parties. 

 
[6-8]  . . . When parts of a separation agreement are 

incorporated into but not merged within the decree, the 
separation agreement continues in effect as a separate and 
independent contractual arrangement between the parties ( . . . 
) Thus, a change in the divorce decree cannot modify the 
separation agreement absent a clear expression by the parties of 
such an intent.  . . . 

 
[9-11]   . . . Moreover, any attempt to confer upon a court 

of any jurisdiction within the United States broad powers to 
modify the terms of a separation agreement might well run afoul 
of constitutional limitations upon the State's power to tamper 
with vested contractual rights.  
 
Handa v. Handa, 103 A.D.2d 794, 477 N.Y.S.2d 670 (7/16/1984): 
 

[1-2]   . . . The law is well settled that "[w]hen parts of 
a separation agreement are incorporated into but not merged 
within a divorce decree, the separation agreement continues in 
effect as a separate and independent contractual arrangement 
between the parties" (Kleila v. Kleila, 50 N.Y.2d 277, 283, 428 
N.Y.S.2d 896). The parties to such an agreement have an absolute 
right to enforce the agreement and may commence a contract 
action as a consequence of its breach (see Nopper v. Nopper, 50 
N.Y.2d 1009, 431 N.Y.S.2d 681; Swartz v. Swartz, 49 A.D.2d 254, 
374 N.Y.S.2d 857; Iseman v. Iseman, 48 A.D.2d 809, 810, 369 
N.Y.S.2d 413, app. dsmd. 37 N.Y.2d 918, 378 N.Y.S.2d 388), 
notwithstanding any subsequent modifications (see Kurtz v. 
Kurtz, 58 A.D.2d 1006, 396 N.Y.S.2d 952). 
 

[3-5]  The law is equally well settled that the Family 
Court "is a court of limited jurisdiction" (Kleila v. Kleila, 
supra, p. 282, 428 N.Y.S.2d 896). Actions instituted to enforce 
a separation agreement, as opposed to those actions seeking 
support within the meaning of the jurisdictional statutes and 
constitutional provisions pertaining to the Family Court (see 
N.Y. Const, art VI,  ßß 13, 19; Family Ct. Act, ßß 411, 466), do 
not fall within the court's limited jurisdiction (Iseman v. 
Iseman, supra, 48 A.D.2d p. 810, 369 N.Y.S.2d 413). Moreover, 
subject matter jurisdiction may not be conferred on the Family 
Court by the parties to the separation agreement (Kleila v. 
Kleila, supra, p. 282, 428 N.Y.S.2d 896) 
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